http://ijhpm.com

Int J Health Policy Manag 2018, 7(11), 1070–1072



doi 10.15171/ijhpm.2018.80



Letter to Editor

# **Trump's Zero-tolerance Policy: Would a Political Response** to a Humanitarian Crisis Work?



Mohammad Karamouzian<sup>1,2\*</sup>

\*Correspondence to: Mohammad Karamouzian, Email: Karamouzian.m@ alumni ubc ca

Copyright: © 2018 The Author(s); Published by Kerman University of Medical Sciences. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/ by/4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Citation: Karamouzian M. Trump's zero-tolerance policy: Would a political response to a humanitarian crisis work? Int J Health Policy Manag. 2018;7(11):1070-1072. doi:10.15171/ijhpm.2018.80

Received: 3 July 2018; Accepted: 18 August 2018; ePublished: 25 August 2018

### **Dear Editor,**

Trump's zero-tolerance policy for unauthorized border crossers makes zero sense.<sup>1-3</sup> Numerous human rights organizations and news outlets have described the policy as "nothing short of torture" or "state-sanctioned child abuse" and called for immediate action from the international community.<sup>3-6</sup> During its implementation, children were taken away from their parents and kept in prison-like appalling conditions (eg, tents, warehouses, cages). Trump's administration however, claimed that this policy would act as a "deterrent" for the influx of refugees into the United States. Indeed, some hardline immigration groups have viewed the zero-tolerance policy as an integral part of a strategy for keeping US's borders safe and argued its effectiveness by assuming that people are "hesitating about coming in because of separation." Conservatives supportive of the policy have also criticized the immigration laws for what they see as a "loophole that incentivizes families to travel together so that they may be released together"7,8; arguments that might be attractive but are hard to back up by any available evidence or previous international experience.<sup>9</sup> The administration has also provided misleading statistics on the increasing number of smugglers to support their cause while smuggling is not the driving force behind increased rates of asylum seekers and is merely a response to an increasing demand for fleeing unrest and violence.<sup>7,10</sup> Following an international outrage, Trump signed an executive order on June 20, 2018 to "keep the families together" with no clear insight on how the already separated ~3000 children would reunite with their families.<sup>1,8</sup> While there is no quick fix to the refugee crisis at the US borders, misunderstanding or misrepresenting the underlying social, economic, and political causes that force refugees to consider fleeing their home country is detrimental to reaching a long-term durable solution to this problem.

Who Are the People Seeking Asylum in the United States?

Although the current administration in the United States tends to portray their country as a major destination for the refugees and asylum seekers in the world bearing most of the global refugee crisis burden, the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) statistics tell a different story and show that out of the 68.5 million displaced people across the world, 85% are hosted by the developing countries - the top five being Turkey, Uganda, Pakistan, Lebanon, and Iran.<sup>11</sup> Nonetheless, the number of people seeking asylum and crossing the Southern border of the USA has been steadily on the rise. Most people trying to legally or illegally cross the US borders come from the so-called Northern Triangle of Central America which includes Guatemala, Honduras, and El Salvador.<sup>12</sup> However, this is not a new phenomenon and citizens of these countries have been fleeing political instability, civil wars, gang violence, poverty, and broken economies for over three decades.13

# How Is the United States Responsible for the Crisis at its **Borders?**

Trump's administration feels no empathy for the families and unaccompanied children pouring across the border and has repeatedly tried to misrepresent the asylum seekers as evil criminals, threatening gang members, and undeserving of human dignity.<sup>14</sup> Although liberal arguments around helping asylum seekers on the basis of morality, inclusion, and compassion are important,<sup>2</sup> the United States needs to take serious responsibilities for the current situation and make up for its well-documented history of meddling in Central America.<sup>15</sup> Indeed, the United States has over a century-long history of political, military, and economical interventions in Central America and is basically reaping what it has sown<sup>15</sup>; actions that could be traced back to Theodore Roosevelt (ie, the 26th President of the United States) justifying the US's right to act as an "international police power" in Latin America (1904),<sup>16</sup> to the failed war on drugs policy in Latin America (1982),<sup>17,18</sup> and the 2006 US-Central American Free Trade Agreement (CAFTA).<sup>15,19</sup>

These policies and military interventions throughout the decades (eg, backing up coup attempts), have left generational scars all over the socio-economic and political climate of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>School of Population and Public Health, Faculty of Medicine, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC, Canada. <sup>2</sup>HIV/STI Surveillance Research Center, and WHO Collaborating Center for HIV Surveillance, Institute for Futures Studies in Health, Kerman University of Medical Sciences, Kerman, Iran.

the Northern Triangle; realities that are inseparable from the current humanitarian crisis of human movement and displacement in Central America.<sup>15</sup> CAFTA for example, was portrayed as a free-trade panacea for the Central America's refugee crisis, illicit drug trafficking, and gang violence.20 While CAFTA has had some positive economic outcomes for the countries involved, it has arguably caused more harms than good and served as a structural factor for displacing the rural population and taking the jobs of small family farmers who could not compete with duty-free and subsidized American grain products.<sup>20-22</sup> The unemployment problem is most pronounced among young men in the Northern Triangle which would facilitate their recruitment by gangs and fuel the regional violence. Twelve years after CAFTA, Northern Triangle is now one of the most violent regions of the world.12,20

## What Are the Social and Health Costs?

The bitter irony of the crisis is that no one is going to benefit from the current situation in the Southern border of the United States. What is going on is a vicious humanitarian cycle that only serves the instability and gang violence in the region. While Mr. Trump is all about 'winning,'<sup>23</sup> what is happening at the US's borders is nothing but a lose-lose situation both for the United States and the asylum seekers. Those asylum seekers whose application is rejected have to go back to their violent, threatening, and unstable environment. Conditions that would leave them with limited options that often lead to internal displacement, gang recruitments, or forcing them to take riskier paths to 'safety' as most do not have any safer alternatives.<sup>24,25</sup>

Conversely, those asylum seekers whose application is finally approved but have experienced long detentions and family separations are likely to become in need of the healthcare and social services in the short and long run.<sup>26</sup> The story of the Honduran father who committed suicide after being separated from his child and wife speaks to the immediate distressing impacts of such senseless policies on families<sup>27</sup>; the long-term outcomes are even worse. Furthermore, the effects of separation from parents would be more devastating for children. Numerous studies have shown the adverse shortterm, medium-term, and long-term impacts of childhood trauma and adverse childhood experiences among children on their physical and mental health throughout their life course.<sup>6,28</sup> Several public health agencies (eg, American Academy of Pediatrics) have issued statements warning the adverse and traumatizing effects of early childhood experiences and toxic stress on refugee children's brain architecture.<sup>29,30</sup> Trump's administration should also learn from Canada's recent experience with separating Indigenous children from their parents in residential schools; a policy that has led to generational traumas among the Indigenous communities across Canada and significant long-term societal, cultural, and economic costs.<sup>6,31-33</sup>

All in all, choosing to ignore previous US governments' actions in the humanitarian crisis in the Northern Triangle would only delay any practical solution to the crisis. Seeking refuge in the United States is deeply rooted in Central America's social, economic, and political circumstances and the United States cannot incarcerate or criminalize its way out of it. Any sustainable and lasting response should consider the complex nature of the crisis and include not only military aids but also increased supports in development, anti-corruption efforts, healthcare, education, and employment opportunity generation. We are at a critical point in the contemporary history — What Mr. Trump and his administration should consider is how they will be judged by the history and whether they want to be on its right side.

# Acknowledgement

Mohammad Karamouzian is a PhD student at the University of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC, Canada who is supported by the Vanier Canada Graduate Scholarship and the Pierre Elliott Trudeau Foundation Doctoral Scholarships.

#### **Ethical issues**

Not applicable.

#### **Competing interests**

Author declares that he has no competing interests.

#### Author's contribution

MK is the single author of the paper.

#### References

- Davis J. US 'zero-tolerance' immigration policy still violating fundamental human rights laws. The Conversation. January 27, 2018. https://theconversation.com/us-zero-tolerance-immigrationpolicy-still-violating-fundamental-human-rights-laws-98615. Accessed July 1, 2018.
- The Lancet. The displaced: looking for home away from home. Lancet. 2018;391(10140):2575. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(18)31427-2
- Davis JH, Shear MD. How Trump Came to Enforce a Practice of Separating Migrant Families. The New York Times. June 16, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/16/us/politics/family-separationtrump.html. Accessed July 1, 2018.
- USA: Authorities must stop separating and locking up families. Amnesty International website. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/ news/2018/06/usa-authorities-must-stop-separating-and-lockingup-families/. Published June 28, 2018.
- USA: Policy of separating children from parents is nothing short of torture. Amnesty International website. https://www.amnesty.org/en/ latest/news/2018/06/usa-family-separation-torture/. Accessed July 1, 2018. Published June 18, 2018.
- Reily H. Go deeper: Why some immigration hardliners back zero tolerance. AXIOS. June 20, 2018. https://www.axios.com/thetake-from-the-hard-line-1529439352-972fe645-c8d0-4fd2-ae2dff3975f5f38d.html. Accessed August 15, 2018.
- Berkowitz J. All the ways Fox News is defending Trump's childseparation policy. Fast Company; 2018.
- Yglesias M. Donald Trump's cruel immigration politics is a scam. Vox. June 18, 2018. https://www.vox.com/2018/6/18/17474232/ trump-immigration-scam. Accessed July 1, 2018.
- Betts A. To deal with the refugee crisis you need to understand the cause. *The Conversation*. June 27, 2018. https://theconversation.com/us-zero-tolerance-immigration-policy-still-violating-fundamental-human-rights-laws-98615. Accessed July 1, 2018.
- 11. UNHCR. Figures at a glance. 2018.
- 12. Renwick D. Central America's violent northern triangle. Council on

Foreign Relations; 2016;19.

- 13. UNHCR. Regional response to the northern triangle of Central America situation. 2016.
- Sharman J. Trump says illegal migrants are 'animals, not people' in half-minute rant about gangs. *Independent*. May 17, 2018. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/us-politics/ donald-trump-migrants-animals-california-ms-13-sanctuary-citiesoakland-a8355536.html. Accessed July 1, 2018.
- Tseng-Putterman M. A century of U.S. intervention created the immigration crisis. *Medium* https://medium.com/s/story/timelineus-intervention-central-america-a9bea9ebc148. Accessed July 1, 2018.
- Office of Historian. Roosevelt Corollary to the Monroe Doctrine, 1904. https://history.state.gov/milestones/1899-1913/rooseveltand-monroe-doctrine. Published 2017.
- Csete J, Kamarulzaman A, Kazatchkine M, et al. Public health and international drug policy. *Lancet*. 2016;387(10026):1427-1480. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(16)00619-x
- Bagley BM. US Foreign Policy and the War on Drugs: Analysis of a Policy Failure. J Inter Am Stud World Aff. 1988;30(2-3):189-212. doi:10.2307/165986
- Madrid C. El Salvador and the Central American Free Trade Agreement: consolidation of a transnational capitalist class. The Nation in the Global Era: Brill; 2009:79-100.
- Perla H Jr. The impact of CAFTA: drugs, gangs, and immigration. *Telesur*. March 1, 2016. https://www.telesurtv. net/english/opinion/The-Impact-of-CAFTA-Drugs-Gangs-and-Immigration-20160301-0008.html.
- 21. Paunovic I. The united states-central American free trade agreement: Fiscal implications for the central American countries; 2004.
- Bussolo M, Niimi Y. Do regional trade pacts benefit the poor? an illustration from the Dominican Republic-Central American free trade agreement in Nicaragua. The World Bank; 2006.
- Kirby J. Here are 6 of the most bizarre things Trump said in his infrastructure s. Vox. March 29, 2018. https://www.vox. com/2018/3/29/17177496/trump-infrastructure-speech-rosannesyria. Accessed July 1, 2018.
- Martínez Ó. Trump is making MS-13 stronger. *The New York Times*. February 17, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/17/opinion/

sunday/trump-ms-13-gang.html. Accessed July 1, 2018.

- Hager E. Young migrants: Victims of gangs or members of them? *The New York Times*. May 1, 2018. https://www.nytimes. com/2018/05/01/us/immigration-minors-children.html. Accessed July 1, 2018.
- McMahon T. Parents separated from their children by Trump's 'zero tolerance' policy ask: 'Will I ever see my child again?'. *The Globe and Mail.* July 1, 2018. https://www.theglobeandmail.com/ world/article-parents-separated-from-their-children-by-trumps-zerotolerance/. Accessed July 1, 2018.
- Mays JC, Stevens M. Honduran Man Kills Himself After Being Separated from Family at U.S. Border, Reports Say. *The New York Times*. 2018 June 10, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/10/ us/border-patrol-texas-family-separated-suicide.html. Accessed July 1, 2018.
- Carr CP, Martins CM, Stingel AM, Lemgruber VB, Juruena MF. The role of early life stress in adult psychiatric disorders: a systematic review according to childhood trauma subtypes. *J Nerv Ment Dis.* 2013;201(12):1007-1020. doi:10.1097/nmd.000000000000049
- Kraft C. AAP statement opposing the border security and immigration reform act. American Academy of Pediatrics; 2018 https://www.aap.org/en-us/about-the-aap/aap-press-room/Pages/ AAPStatementOpposingBorderSecurityandImmigrationReformAct. aspx.
- Mader J. How trauma and stress affect a child's brain development. *The Hechinger Report.* June 22, 2018. https://hechingerreport. org/how-trauma-and-stress-affect-a-childs-brain-development/. Accessed July 1, 2018.
- Greenwood M. Children as citizens of First Nations: Linking Indigenous health to early childhood development. *Paediatr Child Health*. 2005;10(9):553-555.
- Elias B, Mignone J, Hall M, Hong SP, Hart L, Sareen J. Trauma and suicide behaviour histories among a Canadian indigenous population: an empirical exploration of the potential role of Canada's residential school system. *Soc Sci Med.* 2012;74(10):1560-1569. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.01.026
- Wilk P, Maltby A, Cooke M. Residential schools and the effects on Indigenous health and well-being in Canada-a scoping review. *Public Health Rev.* 2017;38:8. doi:10.1186/s40985-017-0055-6